
 
 

Japan manufacturing 

Flash PMI signals ongoing expansion as exports help lift manufacturing sector 

 Manufacturing PMI
™

 down from 52.4 to 52.1 in 

November, based on flash reading 

 Survey still points to growth in Q4  

 Exports up 9.6% on year ago in October 

Japan’s manufacturing sector continued its steady 

recovery in November.  

At 52.1 in November, down from 52.4 in October, the 

flash Markit/JMMA Japan Manufacturing PMI signalled 

a slight moderation in the rate of growth of business 

activity in the goods-producing sector.  

However, the PMI remains above 50.0 to therefore 

signal an ongoing expansion of activity, with the 

average seen for the fourth quarter so far up to 52.3 

compared to 51.5 in the third quarter. That puts the 

sector on course for its best performance since the first 

quarter, pointing to an ongoing recovery from the 

weakness seen in the second quarter, when activity 

was hit by the sales tax rise. 

Upturn fuelled by exports 

The PMI is a weighted average of several survey 

variables, of which the Output Index was especially 

notable in registering the largest increase in factory 

production since March. New orders continued to rise, 

buoyed partly by a further increase in exports, although 

the rate of increase slowed compared to October. 

Export growth has in turn been helped by the yen’s 

depreciation since Abenomics was introduced, with an 

especially marked depreciation in recent days following 

the central bank’s announcement that its quantitative 

easing purchases will be raised from ¥60-70 trillion to 

¥80 trillion per annum. The yen is trading against the 

US dollar at levels not seen since 2007, having 

slumped by around 15% since July.   

Exports rose 9.6% on a year ago in October, according 

to official data, in line with the PMI signal. Although the 

PMI suggests some easing in this rate in November, 

the pace of export growth clearly remains strong and a 

key driver of the manufacturing economy. 
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Welcome news after recession 

Even the modest growth signalled by the PMI comes 

as welcome news after official data showed the 

economy sliding back into recession. GDP fell 0.4% in 

the third quarter after a 1.9% decline in the second 

quarter.  

The downturn has been blamed on consumption falling 

after the country’s sales tax was hiked from 5% to 8% 

in April. Prime Minister Shinzo Abe followed the news 

with an announcement that the planned further hike in 

the sales tax next October will be delayed by 18 

months, assuming the government’s mandate is 

renewed at a snap election called next month.  

The election seeks to reassert public approval for the 

government policies and boost confidence among 

investors. Money has also been flowing out of 

exchange traded funds exposed to Japan in the fourth 

quarter to the greatest extent seen for four years. 
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Click here for more PMI and economic commentary. 
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